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To the Cedarbank Family, 

 

It is with a mixture of emotions that I write this introduction to our newsletter. Pride at the resilience shown by our pupils during 

what has been, at times, a very difficult year. Joy at the progress they have all made, especially our new S1s. Thrilled at all 

they have achieved throughout this year, and finally sadness that this will be the last of my newsletters introducing the 

wonderful work of our pupils before I move on to a new role in a neighbouring authority. 

  

You will see from our slightly changed newsletter format that our pupils have once again excelled in a wide variety of contexts. I 

would like to thank you all for your support during the periods of remote learning which I know must have been difficult for lots 

of you. I am sure you will agree that our pupils have performed admirably throughout. 

  

The newsletter focusses on the different contexts for learning that we have still managed to have during an exceptional year. 

We have provided some new and non-traditional ways to deliver our curriculum to the benefit of all our pupils. This does not 

detract, but only enhances, the work undertaken in classrooms from English, Maths, Social Subjects, and Digital Skills through 

to Animal Care, Rural Skills, Travel and Tourism, and Early Education and Childcare. 

  

I could not leave without giving enormous thanks to the truly wonderful staff of Cedarbank School who have made my time 

here so enjoyable. First of all our Depute Head Teachers Mrs Lindsay and Ms Queen who have provided support beyond 

measure. The Extended Leadership Team and Development Post Holders who have worked so incredibly hard to lead 

developments in the school as well as oversee the remote learning package for our pupils. To the teachers, APSWs and 

support staff whose care and dedication to the pupils shines through at all times. Thank you also goes to our loyal supply staff 

who have helped us so much, and at some very short notice, throughout this challenging year. I wish a very happy retirement 

to Mrs Jones who has worked for West Lothian Council for nearly 36 years. Ms Ballantyne leaves us to have a baby and we 

wish our cleaner Avril well as she moves to a school closer to home after nearly 10 years at Cedarbank School. I must say a 

special thanks to Mrs Cairns for all her work on our Twitter page (nearly 800 followers!!) and to Mr Stewart for not only 

producing this wonderful newsletter, but for his AMAZING work on our website.  And finally a very special mention to Mrs 

Curran and Mrs Wood in the school office who do not always receive the credit they deserve but the school honestly could not 

function without them. They have been my rock throughout and given me SO many laughs.  

  

To all the pupils past and present that I have had the pleasure of meeting, it has been an honour and inspiration to have been 

your Head Teacher. You have taught me so much and I must thank you for that. Continue to be the amazing young people that 

you are.  

  

As part of our embracing of new technology (well new to us!) and social media, I present our Summer 2021 newsletter which is 

retrospective of the year in tweets. Make sure you sign up to twitter to keep up to date throughout the year—follow 

@cedarbankschool 

  

Mrs Carol McDonald will start at Cedarbank as the Acting Head Teacher on the 16th August. I wish her lots of luck and I know 

she will be given the fabulous Cedarbank welcome that I received three and a half years ago. 

 

Take care, have an amazing summer and thank you for all your kindness. I have been blown away by all the messages, cards 

and gifts I have received in the past couple of weeks. I will miss you all. 

 

 Ms Ann M O'Hagan 
  

Head Teacher’s News 



Outdoor Learning 

Outdoor learning is a key feature of teaching and learning at Cedarbank and our Outdoor 

Learning Coordinator Ms Cook has been really busy giving us lots of ideas and things to try. 

Developing the Young Workforce 

In order to give our learners the best opportunity of a sustained positive destination at the end of 

S6 we include employability skills throughout their time at Cedarbank along with relevant work 

placements, visits and guests. 



Remote Learning 

During the year, we have had periods where remote learning has been necessary. As well as 

posting work through TEAMS, we have provided paper packs where requested and put work on 

our website for those finding it difficult to access TEAMS. It hasn’t stopped our pupils producing 

great work. 



Virtual Events 

The events of this year have meant that we have had to do a lot of things differently, however 

this does not mean they haven’t happened. From our Virtual Christmas Fayre to Virtual 

Pantomimes to Assemblies through Teams, not forgetting Virtual Open Days and Virtual 

Parents/Carers Evenings and even a Virtual Awards Ceremony we have strived to keep things 

as normal as we could in these extraordinary times. 

Skills Based Courses 

In order to enhance our senior phase curriculum we have partnered with other organisations to 

deliver skills based courses where appropriate. 



STEM 

This academic year we have been highlighting the relevance of STEM (Science Technology Engineering and 

Maths) and what impact it has on our everyday lives.  We joined in the very first national Young STEM Leadership 

week in October. All S1-S3 students took part in this award, developing their leadership, creative and inspirational 

skills.  

Sport and Fitness 

One of the areas of the curriculum most affected by restrictions has been Physical Education. From a ban on 

travelling to events, to the necessity of moving it outside (in all weathers!) Despite this we have still taken part in 

virtual competitions with other Lothian schools and continued to offer different experiences to our pupils. 



 

West Lothian Council                                                         

ASDAN 

Reminder 

Despite all the difficulties of the year, I hope you can see all the fabulous work our 

pupils have take part in. Make sure you sign up to twitter to keep up to date 

throughout the year—follow @cedarbankschool 

ASDAN qualifications allow our pupils to achieve in different ways to the traditional academic 

subjects. From Gold, Silver and Bronze awards to our animal care and roadwise courses, our 

pupils all complete challenges and reflect on their efforts. 

Enjoy your holidays. We will see you all back on the 17 August. 


